
Minutes of Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 22 September 2005 starting at 7.15pm

Present:

M Birch (Chairman)

Councillors:


Parish Representatives

R Rawson


Aighton Bailey & Chaigley

P Young


Balderstone

J Cradock


Bolton-by-Bowland

R Schofield


Bolton-by-Bowland

B Redhead


Clayton-le-Dale

R Hargreaves


Clitheroe 

F Priest


Longridge

A Dales


Mellor

C Law 



Read

S Sturrock 


Read (& Chatburn)

D King



Rimington & Middop

A Howarth


Sabden

I R Hirst


Simonstone

J Lawson


Slaidburn & Easington

D M Midgeley


Waddington

E Ronnan


Whalley

J Robinson


Wilpshire

In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Development Services, Waste Management Officer, Housing Manager, Housing Strategy Officer and the Rural Housing Enabler.

Also in attendance: Colin Everett – District Partnership Officer - LCC, Councillor R Elms – Ribble Valley Borough Council.

378
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Borough Councillors H Douglas, J Holgate, M Robinson and N Walsh and from the following Parish Representatives:

B Barnes


Bashall Eaves & Mitton

B H Dowles


Bolton-by-Bowland

R Skoczen


Clayton-le-Dale

A Yearing


Clitheroe 

I Wolstencroft


Clitheroe 

D Hicks


Longridge

A Mashiter


Read

K Jackson


Waddington

P Chadwick


Wilpshire

J Brown


Whalley

County Councillor A Atkinson – LCC (Parish Champion)

379
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 28 July 2005 were approved as a correct record subject to the name of M Birch being added to the list of apologies.

380
DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS

There were no declarations of interests.

381
MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising.

382
HOUSING ISSUES – A PRESENTATION ON CURRENT HOUSING ISSUES

The Housing Manager, the Housing Strategy Officer and the Rural Housing Enabler gave a presentation to Committee entitled ‘Housing Services – What do we do?’  The Housing Manager opened the presentation by explaining the Council's role in strategic housing and operational housing and explained to the Members the differences between the two services.  She also explained the introduction of the Home Improvement Agency which she felt would be of help to a large number of Ribble Valley residents.  Ways which help could be provided were as follows:

· organise repairs and improvements

· assist with insurance claims

· fit smoke alarms

· advice on energy efficiency

· advice on benefit claims

· distribute energy saving light bulbs

· hand person service

· secure funding from charitable sources towards the cost of repair and improvements

· liaise with other agencies to ensure the clients receive help and advice on a wide range of issues

She explained that the Council, together with their partner, St Vincent’s Housing, would be prepared to give talks and presentations to interested groups and undertake surgeries in villages on request.  

The Housing Manager then went on to explain the allocations and nominations procedures which were operated by the Ribble Valley Borough Council and paid particular attention to the points system and the system of nomination rights to other registered social landlords.  

The Housing Strategy Officer then explained to the Committee the Ribble Valley’s policy regarding the following:

· renovation grants

· minor works grants

· disabled facilities grants

· landlord/tenant grants

· group repair grants

The Housing Manager then introduced Rebecca Lawlor the new Rural Housing Enabler who explained her work with Parish Councils and communities to provide affordable housing in rural areas for local people where it was needed most.  She explained that her main duties would be to carry out local housing needs surveys and in conjunction with the planning department, identify needs (if any) for affordable housing within a Parish.  The main aim of her work was to ensure that local people had the choice to stay and live in their local communities and to keep those communities vibrant and sustainable with a good mix of residents in terms of ages and skills.  

The Members asked a number of questions relating to the housing service.

The Chairman then thanked the representatives of the housing section for their very interesting and informative presentation.

383
THE FUTURE OF REFUSE COLLECTION SERVICE – PRESENTATION BY THE WASTE MANAGEMENT OFFICER

The Chairman introduced Mr Peter McGeorge, the Council's Waste Management Officer, who set out the Council's proposals for the introduction of a container based integrated refuse and recycling collection service.  

He explained that over 24,000 tonnes of domestic waste were produced in Ribble Valley every year and it was the Council's intention to recycle and compost 58% of it.  The Government wanted local authorities to recycle this waste from domestic waste stream as well as reduce the amounts of waste disposed of through landfill sites, with financial penalties for each tonne of waste over target.  It was therefore vital to change public attitudes to waste and encourage the separation of waste at source.  

Mr McGeorge explained that the Ribble Valley Borough Council has worked in partnership with other Lancashire authorities to produce a municipal waste management strategy that would guide the development of sustainable waste management in the County for the next 25 years.

The Council's Community Committee had decided that they would continue to collect residual waste every week from every household but that the compostable and recycling collections would alternate each fortnight.  There were however numerous options with regards to the types of containers which could be used and a survey was now being carried out throughout the Ribble Valley to obtain the views of the general public.

Details of the containers being recommended were reported to Committee. 

Numerous questions relating to the proposed service were asked by the Members.

The Chairman thanked Mr McGeorge for his interesting presentation.  

384
LICENSING ACT 2003 – UPDATE REPORT

The Director of Legal Services submitted a report setting out progress made under the Licensing Act 2003.  The report set out details of the number of licensing applications which had been received up till the end of August 2005 and the Director of Legal Services informed the Members that the licences granted under the Act would come into effect on 24 November 2005.

A number of hearings had been heard in respect of various applications and the general trend had been to apply for extended hours, particularly at weekends and Bank Holidays.  However, stricter conditions were being imposed on licence holders to try and minimise the impact on any nearby residential properties.  enforcement of any conditions would clearly be an important issue when the new licences took effect on 24 November 2005 and the Council was currently considering how best to carry out this role in partnership with the Police.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

385
LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT

The Chief Executive submitted a report advising Members on the emerging development of a Local Area Agreement (LAA) for Lancashire.  

He explained that in May 2005, Lancashire had submitted a successful bid to be included in the second round of LAAs.  Work was now underway to prepare the Lancashire LAA which was due to start in April 2006.  

LAAs represented a radical new approach to improve co-ordination between central government and local authorities and their partners.  Working through local strategic partnerships and the introduction of LAAs was the first step in the implementation of the government’s 10 year vision for the future of local government.  

Whilst central government would continue to set high level strategic priorities, the intention was that LAAs would provide the scope for there to be more local control with local solutions developed between local authorities, LSPs, partners and government offices regionally to achieve government targets and local priorities.  They were intended to devolve decision making from Whitehall with a stronger role for government offices.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

386
PARISH CLERKS FORUM

The Committee considered the notes of a meeting of the Parish Clerks Forum which had been held on 14 September 2005.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

387
MATTERS BROUGHT FORWARD BY PARISH COUNCILS

a)
Mellor Parish Council – playground vandalism.  

Councillor Warkman raised the issue regarding problems which were being experienced at Mellor regarding the vandalism of playground equipment.  The Parish Council were struggling to provide and replace the equipment and at a recent Police forum, it had been suggested that if there were bye-laws in place, the older youths responsible for the damage could be removed from the site.  He asked whether other Parish Councils had had any experience in this area.  

The representative of Chatburn Parish Council explained that they were preparing their own bye-laws with regard to their playground and that with the help of the Community Support Officer, they had experienced far less problems during this summer.   It was agreed that a report relating to the introduction of bye-laws on Parish playgrounds should be submitted to the next meeting if possible for consideration.

b)
Retrospective Planning Applications – Chatburn Parish Council 


The representative of Chatburn Parish Council referred to the situation where development was carried out without planning permission and then a retrospective application was submitted later, and asked whether this could be stopped.  The Director of Development Services reminded the Committee of the Development Department’s protocol relating to serious breaches of planning matters but also explained that a retrospective application must be dealt with in exactly the same way as a new application.  

c)
Weeds in Gutters – Longridge Town Council


A representative of Longridge Town Council referred to the lack of weed killing being carried out on the district highways.  It was recommended that he should contact County Councillor Atkinson who was the Parish Council's champion.

388
Committee Representation on the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership
RESOLVED:
That Parish Councillors Birch, Schofield and Moorhouse be appointed as this Committee’s representatives on the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership.

389
NEXT MEETING

The Chairman reminded Members that the next meeting of this Committee will be held on Thursday, 17 November 2005 commencing at 7.15pm.  

The meeting closed at 9.27pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Stewart Bailey (414491).
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M Fielding


E M H Ranson


C Ross


G H Sowter


J S Sutcliffe


D Taylor


C Warkman
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